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http://www.raymondmaine.org
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Road Runner Articles
Articles for the next edition of the Road Runner newsletter are due 
by Thursday, September 20th. Please provide them by any of the 
following methods:

E-Mail; Diskette; Paper; CDROM
Articles should be submitted in RTF and pictures in JPEG format. 
E-mail articles and pictures to: roadrunner@raymondmaine.org or 
drop them off at the Town Office or at one of the school offices.

To learn more about what’s new in Raymond, 
visit our website at: 

http://www.raymondmaine.org
On-line services now include:

•	 Automobile registration
•	 Hunting and fishing licenses
•	 Assessment information
•	 Property & other maps
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Tax Bills on Time 
This Year
By Donna Lovely, Dep. Tax Collector

The Board of Selectmen are planning to set 
the mil rate at their meeting on September 
18th.  Therefore, the tax bills will be in the 
mail by the first of October.  Deadline for 
payment without interest will be October 
31st for the first half.  The second half will 
be sent the first of April, and the payment 
deadline without interest is April 30, 2008.

Open House at the 
Raymond Elementary School

This fall the RES staff is scheduling two nights for Open House. 
Please add these dates to your September calendar. 

Tuesday, September 11, at 6:30pm: 
FAMILY NIGHT for parents and their students in grades K – 2.

Tuesday, September 18, at 6:30pm: 
PARENTS’ NIGHT for grades 3 – 4 parents only.

RWPA Lakes Rangers Jared Marcinuk and Shaughn Allen and friends assist Bay View Estates with 
removing benthic barriers.

Volunteers placing benthic barriers in the 
Jordan River.

Jordan River with benthic barriers covering 
the variable milfoil.

Jordan River before placement of benthic 
barriers.

Selectmen’s Meetings
Tuesday, September 4th, 7pm and

Tuesday, September 18th, 7pm
Live on Time Warner Cable Channel 2

LOOK inside for the 
Raymond School District 

Handbook and Bus 
Schedule for 2007/2008

RWPA Milfoil Remediation Projects in Progress
August was a busy month of milfoil reme-
diation for RWPA volunteers and staff. Here 
are a few highlights:

Dingley Brook

This brook is located on the Raymond and 
Casco town line. It is the outlet of Thomas 
Pond into Sebago Lake. In our fourth season 
of milfoil remediation we are beginning to 
see some very positive results. We currently 
have benthic barriers in a ~22’x220’ area 
where the plants were very dense. Benthic 
barriers (black tarps weighted with rebar) 
prevent sun from reaching the plants caus-
ing the plants to die. Our survey this season 
showed a 30’x15’ area with dense plant 
growth and several small patches of plants 
are scattered throughout the brook. In Au-
gust divers worked to remove these plants. 

In September we will conduct one more 
diver plant removal and remove the tarps. 
We are hopeful that this site will only require 
minimal maintenance after this season. 
RWPA would like to thank the landowners 
along Dingley Brook, Scott Crockett, Bruce 
Mitton, and members of Tallwoods, for their 
time and effort in managing the milfoil. 

Bay View Estates

Landowners at Bay View Estates have been 
working hard to remove benthic barriers 
from their canal. Over the past few years, 
residents at Bay View had placed tarps 
along much of Canal 1. This method has 
significantly reduced the milfoil in this area. 
However, some of the tarps moved around 
and milfoil is growing in the gaps.

Our goal this season is to remove all the tarps 
and begin to tackle the remaining plants 
with divers and smaller tarps. Each tarp is 
approximately 12’x 75’, extending the width 
of the canal. Removing these tarps has not 
been an easy task, as they are very heavy! 
On August 23rd RWPA Lakes Rangers Jared 
Marcinuk and Shaughn Allen, along with 
four of their friends, assisted the Bay View 
group with removing tarps (see photos).

Jordan River (Panther Run)

Gordon Strout, landowner next to the Jordan 
River, contacted RWPA with an interest in 
controlling the growth of Variable milfoil in 
the Jordan River. RWPA offered to deliver 
benthic tarps donated from the Bay View 
project. Gordon organized former co-work-
ers from Gorham High School (Bob Clark, 
Windham; Darrell Morrow, Gorham; and 
Robert Crowley, South Portland) to assist 
him in placing 225’ of benthic tarps in the 
river, slightly upstream of the Route 302 
and Route 85 intersection. Take a look at 
the photos. Once the water levels have 
lowered this fall, RWPA will be organizing 
volunteers to pull plants in the upper section 
of the Jordan River, downstream of the Pan-
ther Pond dam. If you wish to be contacted 
when we have scheduled a date, please give 
us a call at 207-671-3329 or e-mail lakes@
raymondmaine.org.
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JS=Jordan-Small
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Events and Meeting Schedule

Raymond Village Library 
News
At a Glance 

Monday – September 3, Library Closed – Labor 
Day

Wednesday - September 5, Board meeting: the 
Annual Meeting. 

Monday – September 10, Story Times resume

Wednesday – September 12, Nonfiction/Clas-
sics Reading Group, 7pm at the library

Wednesday – September 29, Library Reading 
Group, 7pm at the library

Labor Day

The library will be closed on September 3 in celebration 
of Labor Day. We wish our patrons a safe and enjoyable 
long weekend.

Story Times

The children’s story times will resume on Monday, Sep-
tember 10, with Chrissy Zidle facilitating the program. 
Story Times are as follows: Baby Time (Birth – 18 months) 
Mondays at 10am. Toddler Time (18-36 months) Wednes-
days: First session begins at 10am; second session begins 
at 11am. Preschool Time (3-5 years) Mondays at 11am. For 
more information, call the library at 655-4283.

Nonfiction/Classics Reading Group

This reading group will meet on September 12, 7pm, at the 
library. The topic is Pagan Days. Our names for the days of 
the week are hangovers from our pagan past: Sun, Moon, 
Tiw/Tyr, Woden/Odin/ Wotan, Thor, Frigg(a), Saturn. Find 

■

■

■

■

■

your own book(s) telling about one, some, or all of these ob-
jects of veneration, then come and share stories about them. 
For more in formation, call Al Morrison at 655-4548.

Library Reading Group

The reading group will meet on Wednesday, September 
29, 7pm, at the library. The book to be discussed is One 
Thousand White Women by Jim Fergus. We invite all inter-
ested readers to join us for this discussion. The book will 
be available at the library upon request.

Wireless Access

The Raymond Village Library has wireless Internet access, 
so summer visitors as well as residents are invited to bring 
your laptops to the library and take advantage of this.

Book Sale

We wish to take this opportunity to thank all those who took 
part in our annual book sale.

Whether you donated items, purchased merchandise or 
helped in the setting up and preparation for this event, we 
want you to know that this doesn’t happen without your 
participation and help. Thank you again for making this 
another successful fund raiser.

Back to School

It’s here again!! Time to get your youngsters ready for 
school. There are clothes to purchase, school supplies to get 
together and schedules to organize. There is one item that 
doesn’t cost a cent and may be the most valuable asset you 
can provide for your student. A LIBRARY CARD!!! Be sure 
to put that on your “must get” list. It’s as easy as going into 
the library and filling out a short form. The library is open 
Sundays, Mondays and Wednesdays, 10am to 7pm.

Summer Reading Program 
The Summer Reading program at the Raymond Village 
Library ended on August 9th with over 75 children, ages 
8-14, participating.  Gail Cole ran “Camp Wannaread,” and 
Lisa Friedlander ran the new teen program “Get a Clue at 
the Library.”  This was the first year for our teen program, 
which was generously supported by local businesses from 
Windham and Raymond including:  Allied Realty, Ultimate 
Hair & Tanning, The Dugout, Seacoast Fun Park, Subway, 
Sunset Variety, Dave Rowe, and the Raymond PTO.  Lisa 
Phelps of the Cumberland County Extension Service and 
Kathy Lynn Emerson, a mystery writer from Wilton, donated 
time to provide workshops for the teens.  “Camp Wan-
naread” was entertained by Sparks’ Ark for a final evening 
where Mr. Sparks brought his furry, feathered and sometimes 
funny friends from the wilds of Maine.  This program was 
generously supported by the Helen Allen Fund of the Loon 
Echo Trust.  Both programs received funding from the Ste-
phen & Tabitha King Foundation.  Congratulations to all 
of you who completed the program, and we look forward 
to seeing you all again next summer!

A heartfelt THANK YOU to 
Lisa Friedlander and Gail Cole for their 

time, dedication and hard work on the 
Summer Reading Programs at the Raymond 

Village Library. 

You are two outstanding volunteers and 
much appreciated!
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Code Enforcement Office Notes
By Will Cook

When Do I Need to Get a Permit?

If you are building something new, you need a permit; if you are fixing something old, you 
don’t need a permit.

Sounds simple, and it really is. If you are building a new house on a vacant lot, you need a 
permit. If you are building a new addition to your home, you need a permit. If you are build-
ing a new accessory building, such as a garage or storage shed, you need a permit. If you 
are building a new den or bedroom in an unfinished basement, you need a permit. If you are 
putting in new plumbing, you need a permit.

The permit allows the Code Office to know that the construction is occurring so that we can 
perform safety inspections during construction and verify that septic systems and plumbing are 
properly installed. A Certificate of Occupancy is issued when the house, addition or renovation 
meets all health and safety codes.

If you are replacing an existing structure, such as a deck, septic system, water heater, rotten sills 
or crumbling foundations, then you are building something new and you need a permit. Usually 
a Certificate of Occupancy is not issued for minor replacements, but septic systems must be 
inspected during construction and all work must meet health and safety requirements.

Repairs, such as replacing the shingles on a roof, fixing rotten siding, putting new decking 
on a porch, or replacing a sink fixture, are fixing something old and you don’t need a permit. 
Unsure whether the work is considered “fixing something old” or “building something new”? 
Call us at 655-4742 ex. 41 (Jack) or ex 42 (Will), and we can help you out.

Also, remember that almost anything you do near lakes, rivers, streams and wetlands requires 
approval of the Code Office and/or the State DEP. You may not need a written permit, but our 
approval can help you avoid problems with Shoreland Zoning or Land Use restrictions. If 
you are considering landscaping or clearing of trees or vegetation, a site visit from the Code 
Officer is helpful - and free!

Municipal News Brief Change
In an effort to find ways to be more efficient and deliver quality information to Raymond 
citizens, the format of the Municipal News Brief will change commencing with this issue. 
In the past the Town Manager has drafted a separate review of the meeting agenda items and 
Board of Selectmen decisions. Recently the Selectmen adopted a policy to produce abbreviated 
minutes and rely upon electronic copies of archival DVDs for detailed information regarding 
public meetings. With the advent of abbreviated meeting minutes, they can be published in 
their entirety here in the Road Runner. By moving to this format now, an exact copy of the 
official meeting minutes of the all Selectmen meetings will be published on a monthly basis 
in the Road Runner. 

Additional information can be obtained at www.raymondmaine.org and by watching live 
and rebroadcast Selectmen’s Meetings on Raymond cable channel 2. Citizens may also now 
directly view approved minutes, as well as the monthly meeting packet delivered to the 
Selectmen. This information is known as the town’s “e-packet” and can be found by select-
ing the date of the meeting from the online Minutes calendar and following the links to the 
associated PDF files. These files are formatted to follow the meeting agenda, which is also 
available from this link.

Absentee Voting Available
The Town Clerk’s Office is accepting absentee voting. If you find that you will not be in Ray-
mond on November 6th for the Referendum Election, you can vote at the Town Office before 
that date. Your ballots will be sealed in official envelopes and voted by the elections staff on 
Election Day. Your ballot will be handled in such a way that it will remain a secret ballot.

If you would like to vote in this manner, come to the Town Clerk’s Office during regular busi-
ness hours beginning September 25th. You can vote the ballot at that time, or if you wish to 
take it home for your deliberation, you will be asked to fill out an application and then a clerk 
will give you the ballot and envelope for the ballot’s return either in person or by mail. If a 
voter cannot come into the Town Office, please call the Clerk’s Office at 655-4742 and ask to 
have a ballot sent to you. A clerk will fill out your application and promptly mail you a ballot 
and return envelope. If you wish to have a ballot sent to an immediate family member, come 
into the Clerk’s Office and fill out an application and the clerk will mail the ballot and return 
envelope to the voter.

If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to call the Clerk’s Office at 655-4742.



THE RAYMOND ROAD RUNNER SEPTEMBER 2007PAGE �

INNISBROOK HAS 
GOT THE BEAT!!!

Innisbrook Wraps presents the ultimate 
gift wrap collection this fall at the Ray-
mond Elementary School. Our Innis-
brook sale will begin on September 14 
and run until October 1. Just wait until 
you see this year’s collection!

Award Winning Gift Wrap De-
signs – great holiday wrap this 
year for the pet lover!
Great Gift Products for Kids of 
All Ages
Gourmet Foods and Special 
Treats

Proceeds from our Innisbrook sale are 
used to support classroom programs 
and the Raymond PTO scholarships. 
These funds have had a positive and 
direct impact on your child’s classroom 
and our school program. Last year, In-
nisbrook funded the very successful 
two-week residency for Circus Smirkus 
and three $1,000 scholarships.

For your convenience, Innisbrook or-
ders can also be placed on the web 
365 days of the year at www.innisbrook.
com . The Raymond Elementary School 
customer number is 104999. Families 
and out-of-town friends can order and 
re-order over 150 Innisbrook products 
online all year long! Products will be 
delivered right to your door, and RES 
will receive the 50% profit.







RES Principal’s Report for 
September
The first week of September is a very busy time, with chil-
dren returning to school and families returning to the daily 
(and nightly) routines to start the new school year. I hope 
that all of our RES families had a safe, healthy and happy 
summer break. I am sure that we will be hearing about 
many interesting adventures that have taken place during 
the past few months.

Many exciting things have happened at RES since our stu-
dents left in June. SEARCH coordinated a very successful 
summer school program for students in grade K – 8. Six-
teen teachers and staff also went to school and completed a 
weeklong course in Responsive Classroom. I participated in 
this training and am looking forward to implementing new 
skills for working more effectively with staff, students and 
families this year.

Our custodial staff worked tirelessly over the summer to 
clean classrooms, offices and other spaces in the school. We 
are all very excited about the new tile floor that was installed 
in the cafeteria, replacing the damaged and difficult to clean 
green synthetic floor. Not only do the tiles match the colors 
on our playground, but the floor was designed to direct the 
“traffic flow” during lunch. I am sure the students will love 
the new design. New interior doors with a buzzer system 
are being installed at the elementary school as part of our 
school safety plan. Like the middle school, we will now 
be able to control entry into RES through the front office, 
improving safety for students and staff. 

RES students will see a number of teacher changes due to 
last year’s retirements and resignations. I am very pleased 
to introduce the following new staff, and share the follow-
ing new teacher assignments. We are also hiring a new K 
- 5 art teacher.

LEESA SMITH is our new PE/Health teacher. Mrs. Smith, 
a Raymond resident, has a strong fitness background to 
bring to our program. 

SUE ELLEN GENDRON will be the new RES librarian. 
Mrs. Gendron, also a Raymond parent, brings her experience 
as Youth Services Coordinator for the Raymond Village 
Library to RES. 

SUE HARMON will be joining the staff as a primary re-
source room teacher. She is an experienced special education 
teacher and is delighted to be working at RES.

BONNIE WILEY is moving from the primary resource room 
to 1st grade. She brings her skills and training in special 
education to her new classroom assignment.

MARY ELLEN O’DONNELL is moving from kindergarten 
to 2nd grade. With a small incoming kindergarten class, Ms. 
O’Donnell is looking forward to the opportunity to expand 
her love of reading and literacy at the 2nd grade level.

MARTHA SPENCER and JENNIFER POTTER will be 
teaching 3rd grade as the first year of a new looping program 
in grades 3 – 4. Mrs. Spencer and Mrs. Potter will also be 
teaming and sharing teaching responsibilities in 3rd grade 
with Mrs. Malnati.

ANN STINEHOUR will be teaching in 4th grade this year. 
Ms. Stinehour and Mrs. Crockett will be the second pair of 
looping teachers and will work with Mrs. Blanchard on this 
year’s 4th grade team.

I am looking forward to a very successful school year. With 
the school consolidation initiative moving forward, this will 
most likely be our last year as part of the Raymond School 
District. As we make this move toward consolidation, I 
want to thank Raymond Superintendent of Schools Sandra 
Caldwell and our district office staff for their outstanding 
work on behalf of all Raymond students in grades K – 12. 

In closing, I would like to encourage all of our school 
parents to support the Raymond PTO. The PTO needs new 
leadership and increased parent and teacher participation to 
continue its mission of supporting our schools.

Raymond School Department 
2007 - 2008 Bus Schedule 

Any questions or concerns please call Paul at the bus garage (655-5372).
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Moving Maine Forward
Rep. John C Robinson
Rumors are flying that Governor Balda-
cci will call the Legislature back for a 
special session sometime this fall. His 
purpose would be to bring forth a bill to 
reform the state’s tax system. Accord-
ing to new reports, his office is already 
working on the proposal. 
In all likelihood, the governor’s plan will not include 
broadening the sales tax to include services. A legislative 
proposal that added hundreds of services to the sales tax 
rolls went down in flames in June, after a firestorm of op-
position swept the state. Even though that plan would have 
lowered the income tax, the people of Maine knew that it 
was merely a tax shift. 
The people of Maine want genuine tax relief. We shoulder 
the second highest state and local tax burden in the nation. 
We also face the highest property taxes in the country, based 
on ability to pay. Our top income tax rate of 8.5 percent 
kicks in practically at the poverty level. Then there’s the 
tax everyone hates: the so-called “excise tax” on your car 
or truck. 
This is no longer acceptable. The staggering tax burden is 
smothering our economy. Job creation has hit a wall, our 
incomes lag the rest of New England, entrepreneurship 
has been stifled, and too many of our young people have 
to leave Maine to find work. This is a beautiful state and a 
great place to live, but as the saying goes, “You can’t eat 
the scenery.”
We will wait to see what the governor comes up with. 
He knows that resentment about our taxes is boiling right 
beneath the surface. He also knows the damage that our ex-
treme taxation is doing to our economy and our citizens.
If I were rewriting Maine’s tax code, I would tackle the 
income tax first, because that is probably our most damag-
ing problem.
Step One would “pay for” the reduction, and I would look 
to Medicaid, or MaineCare, for the savings, Maine cur-
rently has 270,000 people on Medicaid, which provides 
free medical and dental care. Per capita, we run the largest 
Medicaid program in the nation, costing Maine taxpayers 
and the federal government about $2 billion a year. But 
here’s the real problem: Maine’s Medicaid recipients each 
cost nearly twice as much as the national average. Every 
Maine recipient consumes $8,050 in medical services every 
year, while the national average is $4,236.
If Maine had average Medicaid spending and continued 
to cover everyone already in the program, the overall cost 
of MaineCare would drop by nearly $1 billion. Two thirds 
of that would be federal savings, since Medicaid is a fed-
eral-state shared program. Maine would save $346 million 
– about 30 percent of the entire amount collected by the 
state’s personal income tax.
If we simply limited our Medicaid system to the benefits 
allowed in other states – we run the most generous pro-
gram in the nation – we could cut our income tax burden 
by almost one third, from 8.5 percent to 6 percent. And 
remember, this is without removing a single person from 
the Medicaid system.
Lower taxes, ironically, always increase revenues to the 
state. They generate increased economic activity: more 
companies, more jobs, more buying and selling. This is the 
concept of “supply side economics,” and it never fails. 
When President Kennedy cut taxes, revenues climbed 
from $94 billion in 1961 to $153 billion in 1968. Total tax 
revenues soared by 99.4 percent after the Reagan tax cuts 
of the early 1980s. Those results are even more impressive 
when looking at what happened to personal income taxes. 
Once the economy received an unambiguous tax cut in 1983, 
income tax revenues jumped dramatically – by more than 
54 percent by 1989. 
Slicing Maine’s top rate from 8.5 percent to 6 percent will 
actually bring in more money to the state treasury. And I 
would make sure that all revenue surpluses were returned 
to the taxpayers of Maine in the form of continued tax 
reductions. This would rid us forever of that clever fake 
Vacationland license plate we sometimes see: the one read-
ing “Taxationland.” 
State Rep. John C. Robinson (R-Raymond) serves on the 
Appropriations and Financial Affairs Committee and is the 
Republican Lead on the House Ethics Committee. John can 
be contacted via phone at 655-8657 or e-mailed at RepJohn.
Robinson@legislature.maine.gov

Mentoring News
The Raymond Mentoring Program would like to welcome 
everyone back to school! This year we will be holding our 
kickoff event at the end of September. As always, we are 
actively recruiting new mentors to work with children this 
year. We need both adults and high school students for tradi-
tional one-to-one friendships with K-8th grade students for 
the school year, and we also need 7th and 8th graders to be 
Kids 2 Kids mentors. Simply one hour a week of your time 
can help a student immensely in areas such as social skills, 
confidence, self esteem, positive outlook toward school, and 
increased knowledge of our community.

We are extremely excited to announce our new RMP website 
this month also! We would like to put out a very, very, very 
big THANK YOU to Patrick LaChance, one of our own 
JSMS students, who has put in countless hours of his own 
time this past school year and summer to create this website 
for us. Pat had to teach himself an entirely new website 
creation tool in order to make this site. We are fortunate to 
have such a talented young man in our town. Pat, thank you! 
Please check out our new site at mentoring.raymondmaine.
org (do not type in www. before the address). You can also 
access this site under Community Organizations from the 
Raymond town website.

If you are contemplating a way in which to volunteer this 
year, please consider working with an elementary school 
student for an hour a week. For more information, check 
out our brochures around town, our new website, or please 
contact either Christina Lamarre or Candace Woolston at 
655-8672 ext. 107, or via e-mail at mentor@raymondmaine.
org.

Safe Driving Is “Elementary” 
at RES
Principal Norma Richard would like to remind parents and 
visitors to the Raymond Elementary School that the speed 
limit on school property is 15 miles per hour in the driveway 
at all times. Unfortunately, there are parents, especially in 
the morning, who use excessive speed coming down the 
driveway and present a risk to students and other vehicles in 
the parking lot. It is especially important to follow safe driv-
ing procedures when dropping off or picking up students. 
Parents of students in the RED program are also expected 
to follow the speed limit of 15 mph.

 Ms. Richard would also like to remind all drivers that cars 
are not allowed in the circular bus drive, that parents should 
never leave their vehicles unattended at the curb in front of 
the school, and that cars may not pass a bus that is dropping 
off children. This has especially been a problem on rainy 
or very cold days when we discharge all of the children at 
the main entrance. She and the entire RES staff thank you 
for your support of these very important safety procedures 
during the 2007 – 2008 school year.

Tax Relief Form Help 
On Saturday morning, November 10, 2007, Representative 
John Robinson will be helping anyone who needs assistance 
filling out their 2006 tax year State Tax Relief form. He 
will be in the Town Office from 8:30am to noon. No ap-
pointment will be needed. If you don’t have a copy of your 
2006-2007 tax bill (last year’s), the Town Office will be able 
to give you a copy. You will also have to know what your 
annual income was for last year. Refunds are available up 
to $2,000 per household.
Tax and Rent Refund Program qualifications. If you do 
not have a spouse or dependent(s) and your 2006 house-
hold income was $80,750 or less; or you have a spouse 
or dependent(s) and your 2006 household income was 
$105,750 or less
AND
Your 2006 property tax was more than 4% of your 2006 
household income; or the rent you paid in 2006 has more 
than 20% of your 2006 household income.
NOTE: Low-income Seniors do not need to meet these 
requirements.
Applications must be filed by June 2, 2008

Hebron Academy Awards Diplomas and Prizes
Local Students’ Accomplishments Honored

Hebron Academy held commencement exercises on May 26, awarding diplomas to 83 graduates representing 15 states 
and 6 countries and provinces. Raymond students receiving honors in the graduating class included the following:

Joshua Taylor of Raymond was the recipient of the Phemister Award, given 
in memory of David Kent Phemister II, President of the Class of 1962, 
by his friends and classmates to honor a Senior who has shown outstand-
ing leadership and responsibility. Taylor also received the Reed Award in 
recognition of fine spirit, improvement in skill, devotion to athletic teams, 
and an unselfish determination to contribute to Hebron’s athletic success. 
While at Hebron, he captained varsity hockey 
and soccer teams and was a member of the base-
ball team and a Green Key tour guide.  He  was 
selected by residential faculty at Hebron to be a 
Student Proctor this year, a position awarded to 
students who demonstrate leadership, commu-
nication skills, and the ability to work well with 

their peers. They are instrumental in managing the school’s Residential Life Program. Taylor is 
planning to attend Hobart and William Smith Collge in Geneva, NY, in the fall. He is the son 
of Stacey and Lawrence Taylor.

The Bessie Fenn Award, given for superior performance in the field of athletics, outstanding 
cooperation, leadership and fair play, was awarded to Taylor Fey of Raymond. Fey was a four-
year member of the girls’ soccer, hockey and lacrosse teams, and of the community service club.  
She plays the bagpipes and performed in many of the school’s special events.  Fey plans to at-
tend Oberlin College in Ohio in the fall. She is the daughter of Robert and April Fey. (Photos: 
Bill Chase)

Joshua Taylor of Raymond receives the Phemister 
Award from Head of School John King.

Taylor Fey of Raymond 
receives the Bessie Fenn 
Award from Head of 
School John King.

NOTICE
IF&W License and 

Registration Purchases 
When purchasing your new hunting and/or fishing 
licenses or recreational vehicle registrations, IF&W 
has asked that the clerk see your Maine driver’s 
license or State ID.  If you are purchasing a license 
for another person, their license or a photocopy of 
it is necessary at the time of purchase.

THE R.E.D. Program 
Is Hiring!

The Raymond Extended Day 
Program is accepting applications 
for the following positions:

Assistant Director: 
Experience working with 
children is a plus. This 
position is 30-32 hours per 
week during the school year.
Child Care Supervision 
Specialists: This is a general 
staff position and hours are 
fairly flexible.

Please call Kristi Curtis for more 
information or to schedule an 

interview at 650-4470.

■

■
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Animal Control Report
June - August
June 19	 Dog in ball field - verbal warning
	 Dog in yard - gone on arrival
June 21	 Loaned live trap
	 Phone information
	 Phone information on cats
	 Reference trapping cats
June 22	 Possible dog abuse investigation
	 Information on cats
June 25	 Dog in yard - gone on arrival
	 Check on suspected abused dog
June 26	 Dog barking complaint
	 Dogs barking complaint
	 Dog hit by car
June 27	 Dogs on beach - verbal warning
	 Call on large spider
June 28	 Set trap for groundhog
	 Dogs barking complaint - verbal warning
June 29	 Checked trap
	 Two dogs on Rt. 302 - took to Animal Refuge 

League
	 Dog in yard - gone on arrival
July 1	 Two dogs at large
	 Two dogs attacked two other dogs
	 Dog at large
July 2	 Checked on dog bite
July 3	 Maintenance of equipment
July 4	 Check on dogfight complaint
July 5	 Possible dog abandonment
July 6	 Met with Naples Animal Control Officer
July 7	 Dog at large - ticket to owner
July 8	 Dog at large - gone on arrival
July 9	 Dog at large - ticket to owner
July 10	 Dog missing
	 Dog at large - gone on arrival
	 Dog at large - ticket to owner
	 Met with town manager
	 Three dogs on beach - verbal warning and 

told to leave
July 11	 Met with cat owners
	 Dog at large in Veterans Memorial Park - ver-

bal warning
July 13	 Dog at large				  

summons to court
July 14	 Investigated dead dog report; it was a deer  

advised Public Works
	 Dogs barking complaint
July 16	 Cat bite complaint
	 Follow up on several complaints
	 Dogs chasing joggers
July 18	 Dog hit by car - advised owner
	 Stray pet pigeon in yard
July 19	 Information given
	 Administrative work
July 20	 Dog barking complaint
July 21	 Recall on several complaints
July22	 Dogs on beach - verbal warning
	 Dog at large - gone on arrival
July 23	 Barking dogs - gone
	 Dog barking complaint - ticket given
	 Stray kitten picked up
July 24	 Information on barking ordinance
	 Kitten - taken to Animal Refuge League
	 Took pigeon to coop
	 Dog at large - left card
July 25	 Checking on dogs at large
	 Dog investigation
	 Information on dogfight statute
	 Dog at large - gone home
July 26	 Dog in yard
July 28	 Dog at large - gave ticket
	 Dog at large - gave ticket
	 Dog spooked by storm - found and returned
	 Dog at large - gave ticket
	 Investigated damage by neighbor’s dog
	 Dog at large on road
July 30	 Information on animal welfare laws
July 31	 Information on dung disposal
	 Missing dog - returned to home
	 Barking dogs - verbal warning
August 1	 Dogs on beach - verbal warning
	 Two bats in house
August 2	 Dogs barking
	 Dogs barking
August 3	 Signs on beach missing - replaced
August 6	 Dogs at large - verbal warning

August 7	 Administrative work
August 8	 Dog bit and killed skunk
August 9	 Follow up on dog that killed skunk
August 11	 Two dogs running on Rt. 302 - gave ticket
	 Dogs at large - owner found dogs
		  Loaned trap for cat
August 14	 Dogs barking
August 15	 Picked up trap
	 Dogs barking - gave ticket
August 16	 Dog bite

If your dogs and cats have been living outdoors for the 
summer, it’s a good time to check them for fleas before it’s 
time to bring them in for the winter. Ask your veterinarian 
about the best way to bathe and spray your pets for fleas. If 
you think you have fleas in your house, your veterinarian 
can suggest a good bomb or spray to clean them out before 
the house is closed up for the cold weather.

Bird hunting season begins in October. Please be sure to 
wear fluorescent orange when walking in the woods and 
possibly put a fluorescent orange collar or coat on your dog, 
as well. November brings large game hunting. Maine has no 
hunting on Sundays, but take horsewoman Louise Lester’s 
advice and stay out of the woods when riding. Also, please 
keep your dogs from running at large, so that they don’t get 
mistaken for a deer.

A Lesson in Business
By Michael Hughes

“Ahh! The Blueberry House!” That is the exclamation often 
heard when we give directions to our home. Little Elijah 
Hughes began selling blueberries from our family’s drive-
way in 2001. Throughout the years, sales, and the friendships 
that come with good business, have grown. Although the 
business still carries his name, Elijah has passed the “fran-
chise” on to his younger sisters Lindsey and Adria. Tradi-
tionally, the business opens for 10 days beginning in early 
August. In the best seasons, Elijah has moved up to 1200 
pounds of blueberries through what quite possibly could 
be the only “drive thru blueberry” stand around. This year, 
the girls were expecting a banner year as a good crop was 
projected. Preparations for the season included signs, tent, 
buying berry boxes, telemarketing to return customers, and 
getting the berries. The source of the berries is a farmer in the 
Farmington area. The farmer harvests for about two weeks 
early in August. He then distributes the berries to similar 
roadside stands throughout southern Maine. After covering 
such low overhead costs as paying their parents for gas to 
pick up the berries, and purchasing the boxes and paint for 
the signs, the girls can turn a modest profit. The “blueberry 
experience” has been a wonderful entrepreneurial lesson 
for all of our children. Even more valuable is the lasting 
friendships that have developed with their clientèle. “Each 
year, we have watched Elijah grow,” remarked a couple from 
Connecticut. Just as quickly as this season kicked into gear, 
though, it came to an abrupt end. A tremendous hail and wind 
storm swept through the blueberry fields of Franklin County 
on August 3rd . Whole crops of several farmers in the region 
were lost. Elijah’s Blueberries opened for one day only this 
year. After covering their expenses, the girls barely broke 
even. Even worse, they were so loyal to their customers that 
we were only able to keep less than one quart for ourselves! 
However, the lessons learned from the abbreviated season 
are invaluable. Longtime customers reluctantly accepted 
smaller orders so that at least everyone could have a taste 
of the 2007 crop. Even after getting the second call from the 
girls telling them of the crop loss, customers made the trip to 
Elijah’s to compliment the girls on their business savvy and 
to offer generous tips. The Franklin County crop is a scarce 
fraction of Maine’s total crop. There are other blueberries 
available. But come August of 2008, most of the people 
listed in the “blueberry notebook” have pledged to make 
the trip up Route 85 to the “Blueberry House.”

Summer Trash/ 
Recycling Schedule 

Ends October 4th 
The summer trash/recycling sched-
ule will end October 4th, with service 
continuing only for those private roads 
that have four (4) or more year-round 
residents.

If you live on a road with fewer than 4 
residents, please take your trash and 
recycling to the nearest town road for 
pickup.

September Is Open 
House Month 

Raymond Village Community Church 
(United Church of Christ)

A moderate church committed to 
justice and mission where all are 

welcome!

Everyone is invited to join us!

Sunday, September 9th 
10am

Homecoming and Rally Day

Kick Off with Sunday School 
Registration for all ages

September 16th, 23rd, and 30th 
10am

Worship and Sunday School

Faith Lutheran Church 
988 Roosevelt Trail, Windham, presents 

Mystery Dinner 
Theater

‘I Buried An Idol’
Saturday, Sept. 22nd, 5pm 

Italian dinner menu 
Donation $15

For more information, call 655-5012

Greater Bridgton Lakes 
Region Chamber News
Raymond Businesses!

The Greater Bridgton Lakes Region Chamber of Commerce 
is working with Joan Gardner of Pongratz Law P. C. to host 
an open house at the Pongratz Law Offices located at 1250 
Roosevelt Trail (Rt. 302) in Raymond. Their office is across 
the street from the Raymond Shopping Center. The open 
house is a way to learn more about the chamber and what 
it has to offer Raymond businesses. Of course, there will 
be food available, as well as door prizes and discounts on 
chamber membership. The Greater Bridgton Lakes Region 
Chamber of Commerce wants YOU as a member. Please 
visit this open house to learn more. The event will be held 
from 5pm to 7pm on Wednesday, September 19, 2007, with 
food to be supplied by Pam Larracey of Anytime Subs and 
Wraps. For more information on this open house or the 
chamber, simply call (207) 647-3472 or Joan Garner at 
Pongratz Law P. C. (207) 655-8760.

Chamber Brewers Festival

The Fourth Annual Lakes Brew Fest is set for Saturday, Sep-
tember 29, 2007, at Point Sebago Resort in Casco, Maine. 
This event serves as a great day of fun, while helping fund 
chamber activities such as a year-round information center. 
We are currently expecting 19 brewers, 11 restaurants, the 
annual art festival and, of course, music. This year’s show 
is highlighted by Raymond favorites, The Disclaimers. Also 
playing will be The Blue Willow Band, Blue Steel Express 
and Mr. Tux. Each of these four pieces alone could easily 
cost you the entry price of $22. At the Lakes Brew Fest you 
get all four for one low price! Contact the chamber now to 
get the discounted price of $18. This is a great way to start 
the fall, so join us at the Lakes Brew Fest!

Visit http://www.lakesbrewfest.com for the complete list of 
sponsors, brewers, food providers, music, and other attrac-
tions. We are expecting 2,000 and WILL stop tickets sales 
at 2,000. Over 600 tickets sold to date.
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Horse Show News From 
Serendipity Farm
On Sunday, August 12, eight Raymond riders from Ser-
endipity Farm on the Cape Road participated in the Pine 
Tree Sizzler Horse Show at the Hollis Equestrian Park. The 
weather was beautiful as the riders took the ring in nine 
classes, placing in many of the events.
Erin Fraser riding Tess took 6th place in both the Hunter 
Pleasure Horse Open and the MHA Pleasure Horse Open 
classes.
Kaitlyn Lloy riding Tess and Katie Leask riding Taz par-
ticipated in the Hunter Seat Equitation on the Flat and the 
Youth Activity Pleasure Horse or Pony Open.
Morgan Lamontagne riding Lilly took 7th place in the Walk-
Trot Equitation Open, 4th place in the Walk-Trot Pleasure 
Horse/Pony Open, and 5th place in the Walk-Trot Pleasure 
Horse or Pony Championship.
In the Academy Walk Trot Equitation, Hannah Brackett rid-
ing Dan took 2nd place, Jondra Madden riding Kodi took 3rd  
place and Mary Brackett riding Taz took 4th place.
In the Academy Walk Trot Pleasure, Katie Gordon riding 
Dan took 1st place, Jondra Madden riding Kodi took 2nd 
place and Mary Brackett riding Taz took 4th  place.
Congratulations to all the riders for a very successful show! 
For more information about Serendipity Farm, please visit 
us at www.serendipityhorsefarm.com .

Tassel Top Beach
By Ranger Sue
We are winding down another season, so our hours are 
getting shorter as are the days. We will be open from 9am 
to 6pm each good day from Aug 15th through Labor Day, 
and if we have a warm September we will be open on the 
weekends as well, as long as we have enough business.
We will be renting the cabins on either a weekly or daily 
basis for September and October for individuals, small 
business gatherings, classes etc. Please call 655-4675 or 
310-0482 to reserve your space during this peaceful and 
beautiful time of the year. 
We are gathering suggestions from our patrons regarding 
what we can do to continue to improve the park as we move 
forward into the coming year. Kindly worded, constructive 
suggestions may be sent to the Town Office, given to a 
Ranger at the beach, or you may call Ranger Sue at the num-
bers above. This park is Raymond’s treasure and is visited 
by thousands of people from all over the world in the course 
of the summer. A wonderful crew of very dedicated people 
work very hard at making it family-friendly, clean and safe. 
What else could we be doing to make it better?
We want to express our heartfelt thanks to the Raymond 
Public works crew, Nancy Yates, Rita Theriault, Louise 
Lester, Red Mill Lumber, Family Dollar Store, Aubuchon 
Hardware, Wal-Mart and Chipman Farms for all of their 
help making this another great season.
We want to give a standing ovation to our regular patrons 
and renters, who set the bar for our other visitors by being 
clean, responsible and respectful of the beach, the park, the 
wildlife, and the crew who put so much of themselves into 
their jobs. Thank you for making our jobs so enjoyable!
Last, but not least, a huge THANK YOU to an outstanding 
crew of Rangers. These people work tirelessly and with a 
smile and constantly have gone that extra mile. My deepest 
appreciation to Barry Alden, who does most of our carpentry 
projects, Ian Theriault, Sally Gorrill, Elliot LaMarre, Meg 
LaMarre, Charlie Scribner, Duce Lester, Jeff Larocque and 
Lauren Weeks. Good Job!!!
Remember: if you see the orange OPEN flag flying, come 
on down to the beach. We’ll see you there!

Coming This September: 
Maine Harvest Lunch Day!
By Lisa Friedlander

Many schools across Maine will be celebrating local Maine 
foods by serving them for a special school lunch at the end 
of September. Raymond plans to be one of those school 
districts, so if you have a garden and would like to contribute 
salad items, corn or other produce that you think would work 
well for school lunch, call Lori at 655-4277. Volunteers to 
help organize that day are needed as well. Here’s to all our 
local farmers and businesses who support our ability to eat 
fresh, nutritious food!!

For more information on Maine Harvest Lunch Day, go to 
www.maine.gov/education/sfs/farm.html 

IFW Video Productions Are 
Now Available on 
MyOutdoorTV.com
AUGUSTA, Maine -- The Maine Department of Inland 
Fisheries and Wildlife is now one of the country’s first state 
wildlife agencies to offer their own video productions on 
the world wide web. These videos promote hunting, fish-
ing, boating, wildlife-watching, and other natural resource 
topics pertinent to Maine. 

The department is partnering with MyOutdoorTV.com to 
bring these produced shows to a worldwide audience on 
MyOutdoorTV.com. These videos will cover a wide range 
outdoors and conservation topics via links to this website. 
Videos will cover various department programs, as well 
as interesting fish and wildlife resources and outdoor ex-
periences. All will be available on demand, and hosted by 
MyoutdoorTV.com at no charge to the department. Previ-
ously, these videos were available only for a fee through 
the department.

Those interested can find the videos by visiting Myout-
doorTV.com and clicking on the “State Explorer” link, 
then clicking on Maine. Shows and materials provided by 
the Maine Department of Inland Fisheries and Wildlife 
will also be included and available on a site search engine 
on the MyOutdoorTV.com site. Maine’s portion of the 
site features video subjects from whitetail deer and turkey 
hunting, to brook trout or bass fishing. Topics also include 
wildlife watching, wildlife management, and Warden Ser-
vice topics.

“More and more people get their news and information via 
the web. Therefore, we are thrilled to partner with the team 
at MyOutdoorTV.com,” stated Roland D. Martin, Com-
missioner, Department of Inland Fisheries and Wildlife. 
“Outdoor enthusiasts will find great videos and information 
covering the numerous fish and wildlife stories and outdoor 
experiences that we have to offer. This partnership provides 
a cutting edge tool for our department to reach a larger and 
more diverse audience with information that will enhance 
their knowledge and appreciation for Maine’s fantastic fish 
and wildlife resources.”

“Maine is an outdoorsman’s paradise, and we’re pleased to 
be the forum for the world to see what it has to offer,” said 
Chris Moise, CEO of MyOutdoorTV.com. “We congratulate 
Maine for their progressive wildlife agency that was quick 
to come on board with us.”

MyOutdoorTV.com is the world’s largest internet video 
network for outdoor TV programming, currently streaming 
over 70 shows on the shooting sports, fishing, and boating. 
In addition, it hosts radio shows, outdoor videos, and the 
new “State Explorer” section. For more information, visit 
www.MyOutdoorTV.com.

Rep. John Robinson Named 
to Alternative Education 
Programs Committee
AUGUSTA – State Rep. John Robinson (R-Raymond) has 
been appointed as a member of a legislative study committee 
that will review the state’s alternative education programs 
and how they are beneficial to Maine youth. The appoint-
ment was made July 20 by Speaker Glenn Cummings.

Rep. Robinson is one of 13 members of the Alternative 
Education Programs Committee, established by the Leg-
islature earlier this year. The group comprises four state 
representatives, three state senators, and a number of others 
with expertise in alternative education programs and at-risk 
students.

“Different approaches to teaching and learning are important 
when students aren’t conforming to mainstream education 
programs,” Rep. Robinson said. “Alternative forms of edu-
cation certainly need to be available as an option. We just 
need to make certain that students are learning fundamental 
academic and social skills that will help them adapt to the 
adult world.”

The committee will determine the number and types of 
“kindergarten to grade 12” alternative education programs 
that currently exist in Maine as well as the number and types 
of students who participate in these programs.

The committee will also determine how Maine’s alternative 
education programs help in raising graduation rates, lower-
ing drop-out rates, and preparing students for college and the 
workforce. Members will also identify geographic regions 
that do not have access to alternative education programs.

A final report must be submitted to the Legislature’s Educa-
tion and Cultural Affairs Committee by December 19, 2007, 
including the task force’s findings, recommendations and 
suggested legislation.

Rep. Robinson is serving his second term in the Maine 
House representing the towns of Frye Island, Poland, 
Raymond and Standish. He serves on the Legislature’s Ap-
propriations and Financial Affairs Committee” and on the 
“Ethics Committee.”

COMMUNITY 
BEAN SUPPER

SATURDAY, OCT. 20

4:30 - 6pm 
$6 for Adults 

$4 for Children

RAYMOND VILLAGE COMMUNITY 
CHURCH, 121 MAIN ST.

Beans, hot dogs, potato and 
pasta salads, cole slaw, 

homemade biscuits, desserts

TO BENEFIT 
HONDURAS MISSION TRIP

Recycling Bins 
Available

Raymond’s Recycling Committee has ar-
ranged for the Town Office to have blue 
recycling bins for sale. They would like 
to encourage recycling in Raymond and 
felt that having the bins available to the 
residents was one way to enhance the 
program. The price of a bin is $6.15, which 
is the cost to the town. Bins are available 
at the Town Office during regular business 
hours.

Meeting DVDs 
Available at Town Office

If you have Time Warner cable at home, you 
might have already visited Raymond’s access 
channels. Channel 2 is the municipal channel 
and channel 3 the school channel. Our meet-
ings are televised live and are taped for future 
viewing. There is a calendar of meetings on 
our website www.raymondmaine.org or in the 
ROAD RUNNER.

Our website also has a schedule of reruns which 
are shown 24 hours a day. However, if you don’t 
have cable TV, the town office can lend DVDs 
of any of our meetings. These DVDs can be 
borrowed during regular business hours. There 
isn’t any specific time for return, but we would 
ask that they come back within two weeks. All 
you have to do is sign a DVD out.

Katie and Dan



THE RAYMOND ROAD RUNNER SEPTEMBER 2007PAGE 12

Summer Reading Program
Camp Wannaread

By Gail Cole 

The 2007 summer reading program, “Camp Wannaread,” 
came to a close August 8th. During the six-week program 
the children participated in a variety of crafts, games and 
fun all focused on the exciting things to see and do during 
the summer season in Maine. Included were topics such as 
star gazing, Mother Nature and wildlife, as well as suggested 
reading lists and websites that the children enjoyed over the 
summer months. The 
program finalized with 
the interactive program 
“Sparks Ark.” David 
Sparks, along with his 
many furry, feathered 
and four-footed friends, 
entertained the children 
and their parents alike! 
The Raymond Village 
Library is very for-
tunate to have been 
chosen to receive grant 
monies from the Helen 
Allen Fund of the Loon 
Echo Trust for “Sparks’ 
Ark” as well as from 
the Stephen & Tabitha 
King Foundation for the Summer Reading Program.

by Carol Meader
Carol Meader is always keeping an eye out for interesting 
townspeople - or for ordinary townspeople doing interesting 
things! If you know of such a person, please contact Carol 
at carol.meader@raymondmaine.org. If selected, she will 
tell your story in an upcoming issue of the Road Runner. To 
kick this feature off, read about Carol’s little daughter and 
the conquering of Mt. Washington.
Given the multitude of options on how to celebrate the 4th 
of July, my seven-year-old daughter passed up BBQs, fire-
works and huge crowds and chose the less sparkly option. 
When her dad received four free tickets to the Red Sox game, 
he and her brothers were thrilled, but she did not want to 
go. Besides, we are a family of five which doesn’t work so 
well with tickets for four, so we started scheming. 
The boys (both young and not-so-young) were very excited 
to take the Downeaster to Boston and spend the 4th as Red 
Sox fans. That left us to fend for ourselves, and I told Dani-
elle she could do anything she wanted to do. We talked about 
shopping (blah!), looked into seeing a children’s theatre 
production or a dance performance, going to the pottery 
place, museums, etc. She then suggested going on an adven-
ture like kayaking, biking or hiking. After discussing some 
options, she said, “Can we go climb Your Mountain!?” (In 
our household, Mt. Washington is known as My Mountain 
because I have become somewhat obsessed with it over the 
past few years!) I laughed and told her that we could not 
go there: she was only seven years old and even adults had 
a hard time climbing My Mountain. She looked at me and 
said those words we tell our children, “There is nothing we 
can’t do, and you and I can climb your mountain, I know we 
can!” It took me only a fraction of a second to say yes, and 
from that moment on, we were both very excited!
The 4th came,and we were driving to NH as the boys were 
heading to Boston. We drove to Pinkham Notch and started 
hiking Tuckerman’s Ravine Trail at 9 am. Danielle talked, 
sang and told jokes the entire way and needed no coaxing, 
coaching or encouragement. She was a girl on a mission, 
and nothing was going to get in her way. I thought we would 
walk for an hour or so and then turn back, but I was wrong. 
We saw lots of people at the base and on the trail, and they 
all made a big deal of “The Little Girl in Pink.” Somehow 
she got it in her head that she was going to be the youngest 
girl to hike up Mt Washington without being carried at all. 
I think this was motivating her, but mostly we were simply 
having fun together in a beautiful environment.
We got above the tree line and spotted lots of snow. She was 
so delighted to see snow on the 4th of July! We ran up to it 
and had a snowball fight! Again, I tried to encourage her to 
go back down and reminded her that it also takes energy to 
descend. She would just shake her head and remind me that 
she was going to the TOP! When we climbed over the ridge, 
she was excited because you could see part of the weather 
equipment on the top, and we could also smell and hear 
the train chugging. She picked up her pace, but it was very 

windy and rocky, and climbing was difficult and slower. 
Slightly before 2pm, five hours after we began our hike, 
we made it to the visitors center at the top of the mountain. 
She literally jumped up and down with joy! She made it! 
We went inside, had lunch and hot chocolate and ran into 
several people who were quite surprised “The Little Girl in 
Pink” made it to the top. After an hour of eating, playing 
around at the summit and enjoying the views, she said she 
was ready to go down. We left at 3 pm, and the clouds were 
rolling in. We headed down the Lions Head Trail, which 
was difficult at first because of the heavy winds and rocks. 
Eventually, we got down to the Alpine Garden area, took 
another break without so much wind, and continued on. We 
were approximately half way down and it started raining, 
but it was light, didn’t last long and we barely got wet. 
After a long descent filled with wonderful conversation, we 
reached the parking lot at 7:30pm. She had hiked for nearly 
ten hours! It did not matter to me what she accomplished; I 
was just pleased that she was happy and that we had such an 
incredible day together. After stopping for pizza, we started 
driving home, and she fell fast asleep. We got home around 
10pm, and I put her in her bed where she slept soundly all 
night. The next morning, she came running down the stairs 
before 8am and said she did not hurt at all. She was full of 
energy and ready for another fun day! 
When given the opportunity to spend the entire day doing 
whatever she wanted to do, she chose to hike up the biggest 
mountain in New England. She decided what she wanted to 
do and then did it without ever looking back. I was moved 
by the way she laughed and smiled the entire day! We had 
a wonderful day together, while surrounded by beautiful 
mountains! Life can be so fulfilling if you just decide what 
you want to do and believe you can do it. I have thought a 
lot about the emotional-physical relationship to all our ac-
tions. This was a very difficult hike, yet Danielle was never 
sore or tired. Is this she is physically stronger than others? 
Of course not! It’s just because she believed she could do 
it, she wanted to do it, and she was having a fabulous time 
doing it. Her physique didn’t empower her to experience 
our day; her spirit did. Amazing!

Seven-Year-Old Climbs Mt. Washington

“Rock Snot” Could Be 
Coming to Maine 
Didymosphenia geminata, DIDYMO, OR ROCK SNOT 
is the invasive aquatic algae which was spotted along the 
White and Connecticut Rivers several weeks ago. The states 
of Vermont and New Hampshire are beginning a compre-
hensive campaign to stop its progression by educating the 
public to properly disinfecting anything that will meet their 
lakes and streams, including boats, fishing lures and line, 
and clothing. 
So far, the algae 
– which threatens 
the health of many 
species of fish – has 
been confirmed in 
the upper Connecti-
cut River and in two 
locations six miles 
apart on the White 
River in the towns of 
Royalton, Bethel and 
Stockbridge. 
Believed to be na-
tive to far northern 
regions of Europe 
and Asia, didymo has 
been expanding its 
range and tolerance 
for warmer, more 
nutrient-rich water 
conditions during re-
cent years in Europe and North America. Accompanying this 
expansion have been increasing reports of massive blooms 
that reach nuisance levels, forming thick mats of cottony 
material on the bottoms of rivers and streams that can po-
tentially smother aquatic plants and destroy fish habitat. 
There are currently no known methods for controlling or 
eradicating didymo once it infests a water body. Anglers, 
kayakers and canoeists, boaters and jet skiers can all un-
knowingly spread didymo. The microscopic algae cling to 
fishing gear, waders, boots and boats, and remain viable for 
several weeks under even slightly moist conditions. 
New Hampshire and Vermont have supported a sign-posting 
strategy, as well as a strong Internet-based education effort 
in which disinfection techniques are described. The websites 
of the Vermont Agency of Natural Resources, the Vermont 
Departments of Fish and Wildlife and Environmental 
Conservation, the New Hampshire Department of Environ-
mental Services and the New Hampshire Fish and Game 
Department all contain extensive didymo information. 
On a more personal note, rock snot is very ugly visually, 
spreads quickly, and when found in large quantities has a 
dead fish smell.

David Sparks brought his furry, 
feathered and sometimes funny friends 
from the wilds of Maine.

Free Adult 
Computer 
Workshop
Microsoft Word and 
Excel “Mail Merge”

Tuesday, September 
25th, 6:00-8:30pm at 
the RES computer lab

Learn the steps in-
volved to create form 
letters or mailing la-
bels by merging Excel 
data sources into a 
Word document.

Please contact Doris 
at doris.horne@
raymondmaine.org or 
655-8666 to register. 
Space is limited.

The Raymond Vil-
lage Library and the 
Raymond School 
Department have 
collaborated to bring 
you this workshop.

Coming in 
October: 

Microsoft Word 
formatting tools, 
Tuesday, October 
16th. Workshop 

ideas are 
welcomed.

The Little Girl in Pink.

Repulsive in name and appearance, 
“rock snot” forms dense mats with two- 
to three-foot stalks and can destroy the 
habitats in rivers and streams.


